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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, June 23, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Barbara Habeeb



Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hitchcock.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Robert Beattie, 8 Lincoln Place, North Plainfield, voiced his concerns about the proposed Ordinance No. 08-11.  He explained that the local Professional Firefighters’ Association, IAFF Local 2958, protects career firefighters employed by the Borough and explained how the organization’s collective bargaining rights had been long- and hard-fought.  He asked for the Council to oppose certain aspects of the proposed ordinance and concluded that the Borough employees deserve better than stipulations of the legislation now envisioned.


Mark Messinger, North Plainfield PBA Local 85, agreed with the previous speaker and commented that his union is now in contractual negotiations with the Borough.  He specified that the proposed legislation would cost employees needed sick days, and called for the defeat of the ordinance as presented.


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, said that the rental occupancy ordinance as proposed would be useless, as what is already on the books is adequate and only needs enforcement.   He said that the initial stages of the proposed ordinance would necessitate a massive job demanding the hiring of additional employees.


Tanya Robles, 68 Watchung Avenue, North Plainfield, commenting on the rental occupancy ordinance, said that enforcement was important, and that even, consistent enforcement was critical.


NEW BUSINESS:  

1.
Estimated Property Tax Bills  – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained the Borough’s tax collecting responsibilities, including municipal, school and county, adding that the overall process is impacted by anticipated state aid.  Monies from Trenton are forthcoming; however, the precise figure remains unknown.  Therefore, the Borough is sending estimated tax bills that are keyed to the budget already put in place by the governing body.  Should additional state aid be forthcoming, the fourth quarter tax bills issued by North Plainfield would reflect a corresponding reduction.  


Patrick J. DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer, was present and explained that the third quarter bills would be due on August 1st  and would reflect the quarter of July, August and September.  The state permits billing of 95-105% of last year’s tax levy, and these billings are coming in at about 104% of the levy.  The approximate estimated tax rate will be 5.74.  Should there be further aid, it will reduce the November quarter to the tune of monies received.  Payments will be forthcoming to the school board and to the county.  Without the estimated tax bills, the town’s ability to maintain cash flow could be compromised.  


Mrs. Forbes asked about last year’s assessment and what was being represented.  Mr. DeBlasio replied that it had been 5.52 last year.  These calculations were based on the adopted school budget, the adopted county budget, the adopted Open Space budget and on the introduced municipal budget.   Replying to Mr. Giordano, Mr. DeBlasio explained that the county’s portion is $1.64 million per quarter.  


Mr. Hollod explained that the figure would be just a shade under a 4% increase.   He added that if the state expedites its process and the figures were known on a timely basis, regular tax bills could be sent as opposed to the estimated bills.


The consensus of the Council was to move forward with the estimated tax bills.  

2. 
Rental Occupancy Ordinance – F.S.S.  James F. Rodino, Zoning Officer, was present.  Mr. Stabile advised that he had been in conversation with him regarding further tools that he might need to support the effectiveness of his job.   

Mr. Rodino said that what is now being considered was a sample ordinance that first appeared before the Council some two year ago.  It was a model developed from a variety of ordinances from other municipalities with rental properties on the rolls, is meant to deter overcrowding and assure that newly-rented apartments meet municipal and state codes.  


Mr. Stabile said that opposition to the ordinance in its earlier form grew out of the Council’s reluctance to require certain details about the tenants or property in question.  Mr. Rodino said that he would prefer to have the tenants’ names as well as details on the properties.  Absent the names, the age and sex of the tenants would be useful, along with the number of bedrooms in the unit.  Mr. Stabile asked about other municipalities with similar ordinances in place.


Mr. Rodino explained that other municipalities with such ordinances had had them in place for years and they were helpful tools.


Ms. Habeeb asked who would be responsible for enforcement, and Mr. Rodino confirmed that he and his department would be.  Fees will be tied to the ordinance which would help offset the enforcement cost and could cover the hiring of an inspector or extra coverage from existing construction sub-code officials, should they agree.   Property owners would receive a mailing with tax bills and information would be printed on the quarterly public works bulk pickup mailing.  Details would also appear on the Borough website.  The specific fee, which is not yet set, would be arrived at after researching surrounding municipalities.   The fines would have to be in line with current fines for property maintenance code violations.  

Mrs. Forbes asked about the time frame for correcting property infractions and what was involved in placing a lien on a problem property.  Mr. Rodino replied that it would be fourteen days.  A lien could only be placed on a property if the work that had to be done was finally accomplished by the Borough.   He added that if someone attempted to rent out an apartment that were unfit and in need of repairs, the Borough would not do the work, and the rental would not be allowed until the owner effected the necessary repairs.  Certificates of occupancy (CO) would precede the rental of any unit.  Most municipalities inspect a unit upon its change of occupancy.   There would be no repeat inspection of an ongoing tenancy unless a complaint were registered.  Multiple dwellings fall under the Department of Community Affairs, and they send inspectors out on a five-year cycle to assure that they make the state code.  Responding to Mr. Stabile, Mr. Rodino explained that if conditions in the unit were so bad that the tenancy needed to be terminated and the landlord refused to make repairs, then the landlord would be responsible for relocating the people.  


Ms. Habeeb asked about a potential overcrowding case with an off-premises out-of-state landlord.  Mr. Rodino explained that a summons would be issued to the landlord.  If the overcrowding were not corrected by the court date, the fine from the judge would be dramatically more than if the condition were fixed before a court appearance.  In the instance where the landlord was not at fault for overcrowding or property maintenance, the Borough could bring the tenant to court.  


Replying to Mr. Righetti, Mr. Rodino said that there are over 4,000 rental units in North Plainfield.  The ordinance would not affect a one-family owner-occupied house, and some municipalities do not required the CO for the apartment in an owner-occupied two-family house.  Mr. Stabile recalled the reaction to the proposed ordinance during Mr. Rudy’s presidency, saying that the landlords were also in favor of having the CO as part of the rental process.   The CO would remain on file with the Inspections Office, and could be accessed by the Fire Department in the event of a violation or emergency.   

Mr. Singleterry asked about the workload such enforcement would inflict on Mr. Rodino’s department.  He replied that the beginning stage would be manageable.  If there are major turnovers necessitating a large volume of inspections, that would bring in fees which would enable the hiring of someone else.  Mr. Rodino’s current inspector is part-time.  He goes out whenever he is asked, but is on duty four hours a day, seven days a week.  How the process plays out would determine whether or not additional hours were required.  Mr. Singleterry observed that the mix of people and ages in a unit could change quickly, and he asked how the information could be kept current.  Mr. Rodino said that they would have to be notified of a change in family size by the tenants or landlord in person or by phone, since that could be a deciding factor on the individuals remaining in the apartment in question.  Notification could trigger a fresh inspection to prevent overcrowding.   Mr. Rodino explained the impact of age and gender of family members on the permitted number of bedrooms.  He further explained the limitations set up by the “Rutgers Law,” a state law permitting non-family members to be included in the living unit.

Mr. Hitchcock asked if any of the recent reassessment details being obtained would be useful for Mr. Rodino’s purposes, and he agreed, saying that the number of bedrooms on premises were a key piece of information that would be helpful.  Mrs. Forbes commented that annual reporting would have to be required to make such an ordinance enforceable, which could be implemented by the submission of an annual form.   Any change would then appear in the annual cycle of reporting.  Mr. Rodino recommended that the Council submit their suggestions to administration for inclusion by the Borough Attorney.

Mrs. Forbes commented that inclusion of a name might be considered invasion of privacy.  Mr. Rodino replied that most towns in the state require the name, although he added that he could deal with it with or without a name.  On consensus, Council agreed to the inclusion of names with a $50.00 fee.  Mr. Rodino suggested that a reinspection fee where necessary should also be included.

3.
Budget Status and Revenue Status Reports  –  M.H.F.   Mrs. Forbes commented that the idea was to devise a report scheme to make the ongoing budget and its process more readily understandable by the governing body.  Mr. Hollod replied that budget information would be made available on a real time basis as requested by the council.   Currently, a temporary budget is in place.  Although reports will be accurate and comprehensive, they will not come with a sense of the year’s total budget until the budget numbers are finalized.  Referencing the bill list as distributed, Mr. Giordano asked if it were possible to break it down further, and Mr. DeBlasio explained that it would have to be run again.  Mr. Hollod said that he would work with Mrs. Forbes to assure that she gets the required information. 

4.
Revised Taxi Ordinance  - M.G.  Mr. Giordano referenced the revised taxi ordinance.  He said that the current background check for the drivers seemed to be vague.  Mr. Bernstein replied that the Police Chief’s recommendations would be included in a re-drafted ordinance which would come before the Council shortly for their perusal before introduction.   Mrs. Forbes was concerned that the primary identifier on the vehicles be their Vehicle Identification Number (V.I.N.), and Mr. Bernstein agreed.

5.
Satellite Dish Ordinance – F.S.S.   Mr. Stabile commented that the ordinance now includes suggestions recently made by Council.  Ms. Habeeb asked if the satellite providers would be notified of the town’s satellite installation conditions when they set up a home for service.  Mr. Bernstein said that it was typically incumbent upon the homeowner or the person installing the dishes.  Ms. Habeeb asked if the town’s charging a fee could be considered a restraint of trade or a possible violation of FCC regulations.   Mr. Bernstein confirmed that the practice of charging a municipal fee is in effect statewide, and not in violation of any laws.  Mrs. Forbes asked about obtaining the installation standard set by the Washington Park Historic District.  Mr. Hitchcock interjected that the standard does not currently exist.  Mr. Bernstein said that it had currently been left to the Historic Commission to adopt a standard.  Mrs. Forbes said that she would like consistent regulation and that the dishes should not be banned from the historic district.  

Ms. Habeeb asked about a pre-existing dish when a new individual moves in and wants their own installed.  Mr. Bernstein said that removal of unused or non-functional dishes was the responsibility of the homeowner or the landlord.  Mr. Hitchcock advised that Historic Preservation would be meeting on September 13th with a state historic representative and that they would explore satellite dishes amongst other topics.  Ms. Habeeb asked if an additional dish would be required to receive certain overseas channels.  She suggested researching the matter before limiting households to one dish apiece.   Mr. Stabile replied that a variance could be applied for and Mr. Bernstein said that the matter would be further researched.

6.
Tanning Booth Ordinance – J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod said that the ordinance came about at the request of the Police Chief.   Mr. Bernstein said that it had been drafted for internal review and asked that Council not take action on the ordinance this evening.

PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, said that he doubted that landlords with illegal occupancy would comply with reporting.  Further, he suggested having satellite and FCC representatives come before the Council as he was aware of a case involving the Federal Communications Commission and another New Jersey municipality which had attempted to regulate certain types of satellite dishes.  

Tanya Robles, 68 Watchung Avenue, North Plainfield, urged reconsideration of the rental occupancy ordinance, saying that the proposed legislation seemed intrusive and autocratic.  It amounts to beating a dead horse, she continued, saying that inspections were a simple matter of enforcing what is on the books.  


Tom Florek, President, PBA Local 85, expressed his opposition to Ordinance 08-11, which he said would penalize fellow PBA and FMBA members. 


Judith Delgado, 48 Grandview Avenue, North Plainfield, said that the most reasonable arrangement would call for the tenant to request repairs directly from the landlord.  She said that human rights should be respected and that enforcement could lead to the abuse of authority.  There are currently many vacant apartments in the Borough and additional fees would further harm not only the property owners but have a negative impact on businesses in town.


Carmela Hurling, 250 Brook Avenue, North Plainfield, advised that she is a long-term North Plainfield resident and had been put through “pure hell” regarding her subdivision, saying that it is impossible to get a simple callback when it is needed.


Ron Kanterman, 474 Richard Way, North Plainfield, urged the council to do the right thing for police and firefighters in town.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mr. Hitchcock  advised of the State Historic Preservation meeting at the Community Center on September 13th.  He added that the shade tree ordinance was now typed up and ready for the consideration of the governing body. 


Mr. Singleterry advised of the recent DARE graduation sponsored by the Municipal Alliance Committee at Somerset School.    The Summer Teen Evening Program (STEP) will take place every Tuesday and Thursday evening beginning on the  26th at Stony Brook School.


Mr. Stabile reported on the success of the recent street fair which enjoyed a good turnout and fine weather.  He thanked Public Works, Police and Fire and volunteers for their expert support in the realization of a very nice day. 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Righetti, seconded by Mr. Giordano and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

6/23/08


